November 14, 2016
SU 313 4:00 – 5:30 pm

Approved Faculty Senate Minutes 

Video:  https://sites.google.com/a/sou.edu/sou-faculty-senate-videos/november-14-2016
Present: Alexander Tutunov (for Rhett Bender), Deborah Brown, Alison Burke, Prakash Chenjeri, Carol Ferguson, Laura Jones, Marianne Golding, Curtis Feist, Andrew Gay, Dennis Jablonski, Laurie Kurutz, Richard May, Dorothy Ormes, Erik Palmer, Steven Petrovic, Deborah Rosenberg, Larry Shrewsbury, Robin Strangfeld, Ariel Tumbaga, and Mark Tveskov. 

Absent: Donna Lane, and Douglas Smith. 

Visitors: Linda Schott, Susan Walsh, Vince Smith, Dennis Slattery, Greg Jones, and Lee Ayers.

The meeting was called to order at 4:00p.m.
Approval of Minutes from October 17 
Kurutz moved to approve the minutes from October 17, 2016.  Gay seconded, and the motion passed with all in favor none opposed.  There were three abstentions. 

Approval of Minutes from October 31
Kurutz moved to approve the minutes from October 31, 2016.  Gay seconded, and the motion passed with all in favor none opposed.  There were four abstentions. 

President’s Report: Linda Schott

· Dr. Schott is preparing a statement about the election results. She’s been asked for a statement but hasn’t given one yet.

· Dr. Schott discussed possible issues that could result from the election: 

· Recruitment of international students—desirable, but maybe not possible depending on changes in laws/policy

· We have a small percentage of undocumented students protected under DACA—since laws may change, these students will be considered.

· Financial aid may change.  Private banks may get involved again (loans have been governmentally regulated since 2011).

· Taxation of large endowments

· Downsizing Dept. of Education

· Loan-worthiness may be connected to future potential earnings.

· Privatized universities—may be able to use federal funds at non-accredited institutions.

· Reduced funding for the Office of Civil Rights. 

· Criticism of “political correctness” and of universities in general

· Skepticism of scientific findings—funding of programs

· Gun-free zones—Trump has commented that perhaps folks would be safer if everyone carried a gun.  Very worrisome.
· SOU will have to work closely with elected representatives as the impact of the changes becomes clear. 
Provost’s report: Sue Walsh

· Provost Walsh explained that SOU is well positioned to withstand the effects of measure 97 not passing.
· Our fund balance is strong.

· We’ve already made significant cuts that other Oregon institutions will have to make now.

· Provost Walsh commends SOU faculty and staff for all of their good work that led to our strong position now.
Advisory Council report: Dennis Jablonski

Do we know our students? The results of the election point to the fact that we might not. Jablonski referred to a book, The Politics of Resentment, that was referenced in the Washington Post—the author (Cramer) traveled through rural Wisconsin and found that she was distrusted as an “elite.” 

· Jones asked Ormes about the straw poll held in the library.

· The exhibit is still up and is garnering interest, especially about the Electoral College. It will remain up for a few more days. 

Committee on Committees update: Deb Brown

· Openings on key Senate committees include Academic Policies, Academic Standards, Library, and Financial Aid and Awards.  Encourage your colleagues to serve on a Senate Committee.
Distinguished Teaching and Service Awards report: Deborah R.
Nominations for teaching and service awards are closed. 12 total—8 teaching and 4 service awards across 5 divisions.

MOU with Novalis Institute: Greg Jones
Ferguson gave brief background information about the Novalis issue, explaining that it is a Senate issues because an article in the newspaper claimed that Novalis has a “Memorandum of Understanding” with SOU.  
· Ferguson wonders how this was done without knowledge of the President or Provost.  Ferguson speaks as a Senate member and as a faculty member in Biology.  
· She wonders about the process for such matters.  Science faculty did not appreciate having their first knowledge of the agreement occur from a newspaper article. 

· Jones explained the timeline of his contact with Novalis.
· July 2015—Green House faculty was contacted to see if SOU would like to collaborate with Novalis.

· August 2015 Novalis contacted the Provost and was told to speak to faculty. 

· September 2015—meeting with Novalis and Jones to discuss the potential of working in the future with Novalis. No committement was made.  Just an agreement to disvuss it further in the future.

· MOU was drafted by Jones using U of O and OSU language—Jones showed it to SOU legal counsel and the Associate Provost.
· Jones explained that the article in the Mail Tribune quoting Jones was not completely accurate. 

· What was first explained to him was a summer program, involving SOU students with capstone, internships, and field trips.

· Slattery is on the Novalis Board of Directors. He joined in summer and explained to the board that the article was a problem.  They have a vision that is very long term.  Land use laws in Oregon will likely not allow them to pursue the plan in full.

· Ferguson pressed that she is not concerned with the Novalis and their plans.  She is worried about the perception of SOU’s involvement—our logo is on the Novalis website, and departmental faculty on campus did not know about it at all. 
· Provost Walsh was not aware that Novalis is using SOU’s logo. They did not have express permission to do so. 
· MOU is non-binding and commits SOU to nothing.  Jones explained that Provost Walsh was not on campus during the times the discussion occurred.

· Walsh agrees that Ferguson is right in questioning the use of our logo and the process through which we vet such requests in the future.

· Ferguson and Tveskov requested a copy of the letter, and Jones agreed to provide that. 
· Petrovic questioned that without OUS as our governing body, what is the process that will be used in the future to ensure that there aren’t duplications in programs within close proximity?

· Walsh agreed that the path to future agreements should be clearer.

Senate Video Access:
· How accessible are the Senate meeting video recordings?

· Where do we want these recordings to be available? 
· Ferguson moved to keep both written and videotaped recordings behind our firewall, on Inside SOU, available only to those with an SOU login.  Tumbaga seconded the motion.
· Much discussion ensued—Gay acknowledged that if these are subject to Public Information Law, then not providing access is just a layer of obstruction.  
· Tumbaga wondered how publishing the videos would affect junior faculty.
· Ferguson worries that individual discussions might occur and from an outsider’s view 

· Ormes points out that our recordings are not approved yet (in comparison to the written minutes, which are vetted and voted on before publication on our website). 
· Jablonski acknowledges that he has changed his position based on the discussion today.
· The Senate voted on the motion, which failed with 4 in favor and 14 opposed.  Two members abstained.  The video recordings of Senate meetings will remain accessible to the public, with no SOU login necessary for access. 
Discussion: 

Potential Goals for Senate:
1. Add regular Agenda invitation for Curricular development
2. Review and streamline committee expectations—Burke noted that the move to Activity Insight was not to change FPAR/FPAP questions.  All changes were supposed to come back through Senate. 
3. How to promote faculty involvement in Strategic Planning—May wonders what President Schott would like to consider? What are the possibilities?  Golding wants a Senate meeting to be dedicated to this process. 
4. Determine best way to improve efficiency of all processes—Palmer commented that not only are some tasks inefficient (and would not be tolerated in the business world), but improved efficiency should better reflect “real world.” Petrovic wonders how this discussion will occur—new committees?
Rosenberg led a discussion about Senate goals. 
New Business/Announcements 

· Chenjeri announced that the last campus theme of the term will be a concert hosted by Terry Longshore on Dec. 2 at 7:30. Music Recital Hall—Free to students, $10 public, $5 seniors.
· Burke announced that APSOU nominations are underway.  Please send in nominations.
· The meeting was adjourned at 5:23p.m. 
